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 WINNER LABOR DAY RAFFLE  
 For overnight stay at                                             

Saint George Reef Lighthouse  

Barbara Lynn Jeffrey 
Congratulations!  

NEW EMERITUS MEMBERS  
 

 
 
 

Board members Russ and Marshann Burnette have 
stepped down from the board of directors.  

They have been given Emeritus status for their                     

contributions to the society.  

CORRECTION! Retired Coastguardsmen's Tom and wife Mary Matthews 
far left. Mary was mistakenly identified as Pam Matthews in our                                 

Summer 2023 newsletter.  

TOURS 
 

We canceled our Labor Day tour due to transportation 
issues. While it was a major disappointment the          

weather was foggy that weekend and it was doubtful 
we could have made it out anyway. We will keep you               

posted regarding future tour dates. 

MEMBERSHIPS 
 

2024 is rapidly coming to a close. Supporters of our  
organization are strongly encouraged to renew mem-
berships as basic expenses such as printing, website  
expenses, insurance and storage all must be paid. 

Please consider giving a little extra as our needs are 
many. You can be assured the funds are spent wisely. 



Message from the President:  
John Zimmerman 
 

It has been a productive year for 
Saint George Reef Lighthouse    
Preservation Society.  Our board of 
directors have been engaged in                 
bylaw updating to better reflect our 
organization activities. Also, our membership lists are being             
updated and we ask our members to let us know if they are not 
getting our newsletters by email. (Our phone number is listed in 
our contacts on page 2.) Our organization provided a booth at 
both the Independence Day Festival and Del Norte County Fair 
this year for public outreach. Lectures, radio spots, podcasts and 
articles in lighthouse magazines have also been published. Our 
website and Facebook page are getting new posts often. Photos, 
keeper interviews and videos are being posted as well. We have 
received a draft of an engineering report from our consults               
outlining project priorities regarding restoration of the                       
lighthouse. A great deal of money will be required to fund this 
project. (Over $9,000,000 is projected so far) While this figure is 
daunting, other lighthouse organizations have raised sums                 
larger then this  We can do this as well. We are currently                  
working on grant applications. Expertise in this area is needed. 
Please contact us if you interested in getting involved with this 
or any other activity. There is always plenty to do! 
Let's celebrate  Saint George Reef Lighthouses 132nd birthday 
(October 20th,1892) by dedicating ourselves to this important 
restoration project. 



Top: John Gibbons,                                  

Bob Hachmeister 

 

Bottom left: John Gibbons,                 

Bob Hachmeister, and Bob’s                  

lady friend Rose Mustard,                         

September 25, 2024 

 



A visit with John Gibbons and Bob Hachmeister  
 

It was an honor to have the opportunity to meet with John 'Gibby'           
Gibbons and Bob Hachmeister, both living near Denver Colorado.                    
The editor spent the afternoon with both of them September 
25th,2024. I interviewed both of them back in May 6th, 2022 and want-
ed to speak with them again . It was amazing to listen to them both re-
count stories of 68 years ago and find that they both recall their time at 
Saint George serving together as a challenging and fulfilling post. I 
asked Gibby a question regarding how the fog equipment operated and 
he corrected his response the next day because he said he answered 
the question  incorrectly. To be able to do that after 68 years passed 
since doing the job! Bob Hachmeister recalled being out there as a 
good posting. While much of the work was routine,  tasks such as keep-
ing the foghorn going was challenging. Problems with the foghorn or 
any other equipment  repairing it on site without outside help. Bob         
recalled having to repair the winch cable  because a kink had devel-
oped. After cutting out the kink he had to mend the cable by hand, one 
strand at a time. Gibby recalled painting the dome of the lighthouse on 
his belly with nothing but a rope around his waist. If the foghorn              
needed repairs during windy weather, Gibby would tie a rope around 
his waist and other keepers would hold it so if he was blown over the 
side of the caisson, he could be pulled up. During storms the building 
would shake and water would seep around the lantern panes and win-
dow casings. In the 1950's the launch was still pulled out of the water. 
It took two tanks of air to pull the boat up all the way. The launch 
would dangle in the air just above the waves until  sufficient pressure 
was built up to pull the boat the rest of the way up. Showers were in-
frequent and the water lukewarm at best. Gibby often said that serving 
out there made shore duty seem easy. Despite all the hardships, both 
Gibby and Bob enjoyed their time there. 
 





Redding helicopter services 

crew 

Reprint courtesy of The United States Lighthouse Society and Author John Gibbons. 



We heartily recommend  membership to the U.S. Lighthouse Society   
www.USLHS.org 


